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NEWTOWN SQUARE, Pa.— Seventy-one veteran Marines of Bridge Company Bravo, 

a Marine Reserve detachment headquartered in Folsom, Pa., were honored on 

Wednesday, April 28 at the Delaware County Veterans Memorial located in Newtown 

Square, Pa.—the first Bravo Company to be so memorialized at the monument site.

     Each Marine received a certificate from the Newtown Township Veterans Memorial 

Association representing a commemorative 8” x 8” brick with their name and rank, which 

will become a permanent part of the almost 8,000-brick monument.

     A little over half the company were present and on active duty and come from areas of 

Pennsylvania, New Jersey, and New York. Nearly all of the Marines are in their 20s and 

early 30s, with the youngest of those Marines represented being just 19 years old and the 

oldest being 41 years in age.

     The ceremony was actually a culmination of the day’s events for the Marines, who 

had returned from Iraq in January after being deployed there since August 2009—their 

third deployment to the country.

     At about 8 a.m., 37 Marines filed onto an Academy Bus in service uniforms, which 

consisted of tan short-sleeve shirts, olive green slacks, and polished black shoes. 

Green chevrons, which represented rank, were emblazoned on their left or on both upper 

sleeves near the shoulder. In place of any of these emblems, the captain had two silver 

vertical bars on each lapel. All were decorated.

     “When we heard that Marine [Lance Cpl. Michael] Richards was back from Iraq and 

brought 70 of his buddies with him, we decided to host them,” said Barbara Zippi, Public 

Relations and Special Events Coordinator for the Newtown Township Veterans Memorial 

Association, to this reporter. 

     In Iraq, the Marines of Bridge Company Bravo, one of 10 companies around the 

nation under the 6th Engineer Support Battalion, mainly conducted route clearance and 

repair to help coalition forces travel safely throughout Al Anbar, a huge desert province 

west of Baghdad.

     To do that, they helped detect IEDs in a manner similar to “The Hurt Locker.”

      “In the movie, they disarmed them,” Capt. Alan J. Imperiale said. “We just detected 

them” by using “military equipment that has been perfected in the past 10 years,” which 

could not be discussed specifically.

      The 4th Marine Logistics Group (MLG), which commands the 6th Engineer Support 

Battalion (ESB), formed a reserve logistics battalion called Combat Logistics Battalion 

46 (CLB-46), which formed on June 1, 2009 at Marine Corps Base Camp Lejeune, N.C. 

and designated Bridge Company Bravo as Engineer Support Company under itself 

during that third and latest Iraq deployment.

     CLB-46, which was formed to provide logistical and combat support (it’s mission), is 

comprised of six reserve company units throughout 4th MLG Engineer Battalion: 

Headquarters and Service, Engineering Support, Transportation Support, Health Service, 

Security, and Maintenance. CLB-46 is also under the command of the 4th Marine 

Logistics Group as is the 6th Engineer Support Battalion, which was activated Nov. 1, 

1944 at Guadalcanal and includes 3 Engineer line companies, 3 Bulk fuel companies, an 

Engineer Support company, a Headquarters and Services company, and 2 Bridge 

companies—including Bridge Company Bravo, according to Capt. Imperiale. 6th ESBs 

mission is to provide general engineering, to include survivability, counter-mobility, 

bridging operations, bulk fuel operations, and mobility enhancements, and it has 

supported the Marines in all major combat engagements over the past 66 years, according 

to official word out of New Orleans. 

      In Afghanistan, a small detachment of 15 Marines volunteered to support NATO 

forces from January through March, serving an extra 3 months to help train the Afghan 

army in support of Operation Enduring Freedom following the company’s third 

deployment in support of Operation Iraqi Freedom. 

     During all that time, the company suffered no casualties. They will depart from 

Folsom base on June 21 and return to civilian life until called up again. 

     “The face of the military is changing,” Zippi said to and of the young Marines 

on their way to NBC 10 studios in Bala Cynwyd, Pa. 

     “We’ve now added an entire new generation to the servicemen and women from prior 

conflicts, represented by Korean War veterans and others,” said Zippi, referring not only 

to 77-year-old driver James Ross but also to her own father.

     Wearing a hat with the gold eagle, anchor and globe insignia of the Marines that is 

among the clothing he dons to meetings of the Gen. Smedley D. Butler Marine Corps 

League Detachment #741 of Newtown Square, where he is active as the Sergeant-At-

Arms, Ross, 77, of Havertown, served as Marine Fleet Corpsman, a position akin to 

an Army medic, after enlisting in February 1952 at about 18 or 19 years old. 

     “When somebody got shot or hurt, there was somebody to care for them,” he said. 

     “I am one of the millions of Americans who approve of what they (military) do,” 

Ross, a volunteer driver from Dunwoody Village, said to this reporter in the Dunwoody 

Village van that took him, Zippi, and President of the Newtown Township Board of 

Supervisors Linda Houldin—the only surviving founder of the Newtown Township 

Veterans Memorial Association—to meet the Marines at the Folsom base.

     And thank God they’re there to do it. I think it’s an honor to be around these military 

guys. They’re all volunteers now (as he was back then); they’re there because they want 

to be. Most of the Marines I talk to and know would go back in a minute.”

     That may be so, but, for now, the marines of Bridge Company Bravo enjoy each 

other’s company in a lighthearted way, seeming to savor every second just living 

unattached to company rules of standing at attention or saluting on command.

     Maj. Gen. Butler, who was born and buried in West Chester, Pa., served in the 

Marines for 34 years, from 1898 to 1931, and was the most decorated marine in U.S. 

history upon his death in Philadelphia. His sample paver (brick), which will be included 

in the monument, was displayed at Chick-Fil-A of Springfield Park.

     The draft was still active when Ross served in the Korean War, but ended in 1973.

     Outside NBC 10 at about 9 a.m., a product representative from Melitta coffee 

distributed cups of their café gourmet collection to the Marines, who, after meeting 

Newtown Township Veterans Memorial Association board member Nicole Robinson 

back on the bus, sipped their coffee all the way to The 10! Show, hosted by NBC10 

meteorologist Bill Henley and reporter/anchor Aditi Roy, where they were a featured 

guest audience during a live taping of the show at 10 a.m.

     “Give ‘em o-ne!” shouted Staff Sgt. John R. Clements at his company.

     “Hoo-rah!” they grunted to start the show, which yielded a few surprises.

     Each Marine received, among other freebies, four tickets to the recently opened 

Delaware Children’s Museum on the Wilmington riverfront as well as a pair of tickets to 

the Academy of Natural Sciences and recipe cards and wine jackets from the movie, “It’s 

Complicated.”

     But perhaps the real surprise, at least to this reporter, was that Georges Perrier, chef, 

owner, and founder of Le Bec-Fin, was actually a scheduled guest of the show. He 

presented a cake made for the Marines and invited them and their families to 

a reception to be held at the restaurant at a later date. The Marines could taste what they 

had to look forward to, though, because everyone in the audience received a piece of 

raspberry-filled layer cake spread and topped with vanilla butter cream icing as prepared 

by Executive Pastry Chef Cedric Barberet. 

     Staff Sgt. Clements again led the company in an NBC 10 News Today morning Wake-

up Call and a 10! Show Shout-out at the end of the taping. A group photo was arranged.

     Back on the bus, the Marines also received official magazines that described the 

Newtown Township Veterans Memorial Association’s project. According to board 

member Nicole Robinson, construction is to begin “sometime this spring” and the whole 

project is to be completed in about a year at a cost of almost $1 million in private funds.

     “We have enough to break ground and get going,” she said of the monument, of which 

the late Marine Corps veterans Steve Neri and late former Newtown Township police 

chief Stan Short—prior Smedley D. Butler Marine Corps League members—spearheaded 

implementation. At that time, a plaque for World War II and Korean War veterans, 

according to Dick Pound, president of the Newtown Square Business & Professional 

Organization and former supervisor, on a wall of the Newtown township building was all 

that existed when Neri came to Houldin in 2006 or before and announced his intentions 

of starting a more broad-based memorial.

     From 11:30 a.m. to 1:15 p.m., the Marines enjoyed lunch at Chick-Fil-A’s flagship 

restaurant in Springfield, Pa. A 3-D model of the veterans memorial had been displayed 

since Monday, April 26 and stayed until the end of June, at which time it will spend 

another 45 days or so at “all different retail locations,” according to Robinson.

     1st Sgt. Martin P. Kenny, a “big dad” of sorts, met the Marines at the joint just as he 

did at the NBC 10 studios and later at the Dairy Queen across from Sproul Lanes. 

Answering to the captain, this (most) senior enlisted member of Bridge Company Bravo 

handles administrative duties such as assuring the Marines get paid, cared for, and 

recognized. He has been overseas four times: three to Iraq and once to Afghanistan in 

general bridging and bomb disposal operations in 2003 and 2004, although he said his 

duties have been “varied.”

      “It’s nice to see the community that these guys are in recognize them,” 1st Sgt. Kenny 

said.

     When asked about how she felt to host the Marines, General Training Manager Amy 

Mergott said: “I think it’s awesome. My husband just came back from Iraq. It’s an issue 

close to my heart.”

     The Marines had the opportunity to become one of the first customers to try the yogurt 

parfait, which the eatery unveiled this month. A buffet line, surrounded by red and white 

balloons, was set up especially for them. They even met the restaurant franchise’s bovine 

mascot. Staff from the Concordville Chick-Fil-A in Glen Mills, Pa. assisted in delivering 

food and drink.

     “I definitely wasn’t expecting this at all,” Cpl. Thienan D. Nguyen said. “It’s good 

we’re kind of appreciated.” “I didn’t expect any of this at all.”

     “People we’ve never met are coming out to see us,” Staff Sgt. Clements said, “(and) I 

know they (the Veterans Memorial Association) are looking for donations.” “It’s all kind 

of touching.”

     “It’s always an honor when someone recognizes our efforts and what we do,” Capt. 

Imperiale said.

     Jim Flood, the owner of the Concordville eating establishment, greeted the Marines 

and said a prayer of benediction before lunch. Chick-Fil-A’s efforts to honor them, he 

said, were indeed consistent with its mission of community involvement because of 

owner and management visibility. Chick-Fil-A strives to live up to its mission of being 

“America’s best quick service restaurant….by not only serving delicious food, but also 

promoting community connections through sponsorships, scholarships, programs 

for kids, and other outreach initiatives,” according to the franchise’s website.

     From Dairy Queen and after pictures with the Chik-Fil-A mascot and staff, a police 

escort headed by Lt. Michael Savitski, a 28-year veteran of the Newtown police, led the 

Academy bus that transported the Marines from Springfield to the memorial site. A patrol 

car from Marple Township and another Newtown Township police van, with lights 

flashing, assisted Savitski in clearing cars off the road to make way for the procession, 

which arrived at about 2 p.m. for the brick commemoration ceremony. 

     A small group gathered at the entrance to The Shoppes at Marville Lifestyle Center on 

Rte. 3 to welcome the Marines by a clap of hands, while the Marple Newtown High 

School Jazz Band, led by Michael Massimo, played Steely Dan’s “Black Cow” as the 

Marines exited the bus. Participants included members of the Newtown Township 

Veterans Memorial Association (NTVMA), Newtown Township Board of Supervisors;

Delaware County Council; veterans memorial architect George Matusezewski; memorial 

site planner, land donator, major real estate developer in Delaware County, and President 

of the Shoppes at Marville and National Realty Corporation, Claude de Botton; and Blue 

Star mother Marie Richards—the mother of Lance Cpl. Michael Richards of Bridge 

Company Bravo.

     Houldin, whose son, Sgt. John Houldin, a marine veteran of Desert Storm, is also a 

Blue Star mother. Blue Star mothers, in contrast to Gold Star mothers, have not lost a son 

or daughter in the military. Houldin’s father, husband, son, and other family members 

have served in the military for generations

     After the Pledge of Allegiance, NTVMA co-chair and retired Vietnam veteran of the 

U.S. Army Anthony Fizzano, Sr. addressed the crowd.

     He explained that Bridge Company Bravo first went in January 2003 to Iraq, where 

they provided general engineering and bridging support and returned home in May 2003. 

In March 2004, the company traveled to Iraq again to mostly provide bridging 

operations in order to ensure that coalition forces could move along main supply routes. 

Since 2004, the company has continued to send small detachments of Marines in support 

of Operation Iraqi Freedom. 

     “I know I speak for all of us here today when I say thank you for your dedicated 

service to our country,” he said. “We take special pride in including all of you brave 

young men and women in our veterans memorial.”

     The memorial is intended for any veterans, living or dead; from any branch of service; 

of any time period; and from any county or state. It is envisioned, according to NVTMA 

board member Nicole Robinson, by all board members as an educational display and a 

unique interactive part of the community in its inclusion of slots next to veterans’ 

inscribed names for family members to leave notes or mementos at the memorial. 

     When completed, visitors from the memorial’s lower plaza will pass under the U.S 

flag flanked by the P.O.W. and Pennsylvania State flags and onto a circular white granite 

curb to observe a two-tiered monument dedicated to all wars of American involvement. A 

marble eagle, donated by de Botton, will be perched high above a diamond-shaped 

obelisk, on which will be inscribed early American writings, in the monument’s central 

upper pool, with steps on both sides, and face the U.S. flag. Waters will trickle into a 

lower reflecting pool. On either side, black granite retaining walls separating the 

monument’s levels will be inscribed with the names of almost 1,000 Newtown veterans 

and be bordered by two outer ramps, which will have flags from all eight service 

branches placed along them, and radiate outward from the fountain’s two sets of steps. 

Behind it, on the second level, a nine-pillar, semi-circular colonnade of black granite will 

outlines the memorial, representing each of nine foreign wars as described on bronze 

plaques on each pillar, which will hold up a frieze upon which will be inscribed “Lest We 

Forget” in remembrance. 

     Fizzano, president of Fizzano Brothers Concrete, is the underwriter for all bricks, 

which cost $100 apiece to buy.

      “I am humbled to be here today before you,” de Botton said. “Our young men and 

women, who are protecting our everyday lives—you are the real heroes of this 

generation. You put your lives at stake everyday, far away from home, so that we may 

live ours in peace.”

     “On behalf of the residents, the businesses, and the government, the Newtown Board 

of Supervisors, I would like to express our gratitude to those who have worked so hard in 

making this memorial a reality that is dedicated to you, to the men and women of the 

armed forces, who have served our country so proudly to protect and preserve this great 

country that we have,” said George Wood, vice chairman of the Newtown Township 

Board of Supervisors. By the inscription of your names on the memorial, you will never 

be forgotten and will forever be honored.”

     The ceremony closed with the jazz band playing, “The Star Spangled Banner” after 

the Marines received their certificates. Various pictures were taken of the Marines with 

attendees of the dedication as they stood against a backhoe that NTVMA member Pam 

Mariani obtained “at the last minute.” 

     To Architect George Matusezewski, the only significance of the ceremony was 

“recognizing the Marines…for what they’ve contributed.” 

“And that’s the whole point of the memorial,” he said.

     Although he apologized that “the rest of the guys in the Marine Corps and Color 

Guard couldn’t get here” on account of other commitments, Navy veteran Barry Reese 

was one of the few, if not the only, older veteran to show up.   

     “I think it’s really nice that all these guys took the time to come out here,” Vietnam-

era veteran of the Cuban Blockade, Reese, 70 said, who’s commander of VFW post 

#7390 in Broomall, Pa., historian for American Legion post #805 in Broomall, Pa., and 

associate member of the Smedley D. Butler Marine Corp League Detachment #741, 

where he’s flag collector chairman. “This group will be there forever.”

     Honored Marines from Pennsylvania are: Lance Cpl. Jeffrey R. Boas, 22, of Reading, 

Pa.; Lance Cpl. Jonathan K. Carnes, 21, of Harrisburg, Pa.; Staff Sgt. John R. Clements, 

27, of Willistown, Pa.; Lance Cpl. Justin R. Frazier, 29, of Bristol, Pa.; Sgt. Jeffrey A. 

Goff, 24, of Collegeville, Pa.; Lance Cpl. Timothy O. Goff, 19, of Collegeville, Pa.; 

Lance Cpl. Christopher T. Greenaway, 21, of Snowshoe, Pa.; Cpl. Stephen D. Handy, 23, 

of West Chester, Pa.; Cpl. Jason A. Hill, 29, of Bristol, Pa.; Lance Cpl. Ian B. Jackson, 

28, of Boyertown, Pa.; Lance Cpl. Craig J. Klaassen, 21, of Mohnton, Pa.; Sgt. Jon P. 

Koss, Jr., 32, of Atglen, Pa.; Lance Cpl. John R. Lech, 24, of Oxford, Pa.; Cpl. Kyle J. 

Marley, 22, of Brookhaven, Pa.; Lance Cpl. Alexander D. McEvoy, 22, of Penn Argyl, 

Pa.; Lance Cpl. Daniel W. McMonagle, 26, of Philadelphia, Pa.; Lance Cpl. James P. 

Monroe, 25, of Norwood, Pa.; Lance Cpl. Alexandro Perea, 21, of Philadelphia, Pa.; 

Lance Cpl. Jason T. Piasecki, 22, of Perkasie, Pa.; Lance Cpl. Dieudor Pierre, 20, of 

Lancaster, Pa.; Lance Cpl. Brian Ragunan, 22, of Philadelphia, Pa.; Sgt. Joshua T. 

Sharpe, 25, of Levittown, Pa.; Cpl. Sarah A. Sliwinski, 24, of Ardsley, Pa.; Lance Cpl. 

Jeremy A. Wall, 21, of Strasburg, Pa.; Lance Cpl. Nathan S. Wilson, 24, of Biglerville, 

Pa; Staff Sgt. Horace G. Schmuck, Jr., 34, of Williamsport, Pa.; Sgt. Justin S. Oshea, 27, 

of Lancaster, Pa.; Lance Cpl. Zachary T. Peppelman, 22, of Doylestown, Pa.; Cpl. Joel 

Hernandez, 27, of Oxford, Pa.; Cpl. Frank Oatridge III, 25, of Shavertown, Pa.; 1st Sgt. 

Martin P. Kenny, 41, of Malvern, Pa.; Lance Cpl. Robert D. Jilinski, 22, of Shamokin, 

Pa.

     Recognized Marines of New Jersey are: Capt. Alan J. Imperiale, 29, of Belleville, 

N.J.; Cpl. Timothy S. Missel, 23, of Medford, N.J.; Cpl. Steven J. Kneidl, 22, of 

Montague, N.J.; Cpl. Thomas C. Dombroski, 26, Leonardo, N.J.

     Cpl. Thienan D. Nguyen, 28, Valley Cottage, N.Y. accepted the symbolic certificate 

from his state. 

     For more information about the memorial, which is located at the intersection of Alice 

Grim Boulevard and West Chester Pike (Rte. 3), please visit 

http://www.marvillelifestyle.com/newtownveterans/.

